Vernhams Dean Parish Council

	MINUTES OF MEETING
	: 12th  November 2012

	TIME OF MEETING
	: 7.30 p m 

	venue of meeting
	: Millennium Hall Vernham Dean

	Type of meeting
	: ORDINARY

	present
	: Mrs M PErry (MP)

	
	: mr h watkins (HW)

	
	:  Mr r Smith (RS)

	
	: Mr M Knight (MK)

	
	: mrs d brignell (DB)

	
	: mrs j drury (JD)

	
	: Mr r winch (rw)

	Chaired by
	: mr j garbutt (jg)

	in attendance
	: Mrs K Nightingale (KN)

: Cllr P Mutton (PM)

: CLLR P GIDDINGS (PG)

: PCSO D Trowbridge

: Mrs M Antrobus

	Parishioners
	:3


	1.
	Apologies: 
None
	Action

	2.


	Register of Interest

No interests were registered for the meeting.
	

	3.
	Urgent Matters

None
	

	4.
	Minutes of meeting 8th October agreed and signed    
	

	5.
	Public Participation

Mrs M Antrobus from the Andover and District Older Peoples Forum  gave an outline of the proposed new Village Directory which is intended to be made available to all parishioners, with emphasis on the more vulnerable, listing all groups and services which are available to support people living in rural areas. A pilot scheme is intended with a view to publishing at the end of March. A copy was distributed and all councillors were requested to give feedback on its content. Clerk to request electronic version and circulate to all members for them to feedback to Councillor Watkins. Chairman thanked Mrs Antrobus for her work on this.
PCSO D Trowbridge addressed the Council and congratulated them on the Village of the Year win. He reported 2 crime incidents in Vernham Dean and stated that rural crime, particularly non-dwelling theft, is on the increase. Patrols on rural areas are being stepped up because of this. Householders are advised to pay special attention to the security of garages,sheds and oil tanks. Cllr Smith asked if the police were aware of 2 incidents of damage to cars parked in Bulpitts Hill. PCSO Trowbridge confirmed that they were. An Anti-Crime event is to be held in Strockbridge on Dec 1st. Free transport can be arranged.
	KN
All/HW

	6.

7.
	Co-option of new councillor
Following the resignation of Mr Bradley the correct process was followed and no election was called. The Parish Council therefore agreed unanimously to co-opt Mr Richard Winch onto the Council. The clerk gave the necessary paperwork to Cllr Winch for him to complete and return to her. Mr Winch was welcomed as a Council member.
Matters Arising
1. Chair to write and thank Mr P Bradley. Actioned

2. Report on Good Neighbour Schemes. Chair has ascertained that there are 2 schemes running. A speaker has been invited to the December meeting. 

3. Update on interest registered in de-fibrillator. Notices have been placed and 3 people have expressed an interest to date. Further update next month.

4. Use of website for advertising. This is frozen at the moment due to concern over revenue being taken away from FOCUS. A meeting is to be held to discuss further. 

5. Enforcement action at Burydene Cottages. See planning item 11.
6. State of trees between Vernham Street and Littledown. These had been cleared satisfactorily.

7. Report on costings of screen for village hall. John Clark has taken ownership for this and has found potential suitable suppliers. Expected cost likely to be £1500. A match-funded grant from Cllr Giddings is available for £500. There may be a small sum of money available from Moviola. Chair to investigate.

8. Hampshire Hospitals NHS have stated in a letter to Sir George Young that they are happy to facilitate a dialysis machine at Andover in principal. Situation to be monitored.
9. Drain at Berneval had been cleared.
10. Overgrown hedge in Back Lane has been cut. However cars have been parked outside Masons and have caused difficulty for others in passing. Situation to be monitored.
11. Cllr Knight reported that it was incorrect, as reported at last month’s meeting, that new Neighbourhood Watch signs had arrived. They were still to be installed.
	RW
MK

RS

JG

MP

MK



	8.

9.

	Correspondence

TVBC letter received informing that the tax base figure will not be available until mid- January.
CAH report and financial statement received. There may be a grant available for the village hall. Pass to John Clark.

HCC Primary school admissions, poster to be put up on noticeboard.

Email received form R Baskerville reporting that the Broadband situation is unlikely to improve in the foreseeable future. There is nothing useful that the PC can do.

Councillors Reports
Cllr Brignell reported that the footpath around Upton Manor has not been cleared. The contractors had been unable to find the path. Cllr Watkins to take up the issue with HCC. The road drains in Upton are full, especially the concrete ditch. Clerk to inform Cllr Mutton.
Cllr Watkins reported that the trees around the telephone box are overgrown. He offered to undertake some light pruning.

Cllr Drury reported that there are severe potholes by the Manor.  Clerk to inform Cllr Mutton.

Cllr Knight will take over responsibility for the SLR following the departure of Mr P Bradley. A meeting is to be had to handover the details.

Cllr Perry requested that the culvert by the wild flower meadow be cleared. Chairman confirmed this is on the list of works to be undertaken by HCC but a date has yet to be confirmed.
	HW
KN

HW

KN

	10.
	Footpaths

The kissing gates are due to be installed free of charge by Christmas.
FP19 is reported to have been cleared by HCC. 
	HW



	11.

12.

 
	Planning

Following the Council’s decision to object to the planning application at Rushmore Farm, Mr & Mrs Portman requested the opportunity to address the Council. They answered all questions and affirmed their intentions with regard to the access. The Council had asked that an alternative access route was provided but Mr Portman said that this had not proved possible as it would be contrary to AONB policy. The council re-iterated its concern over the future potential use of the property despite reassurance from Mr and mrs Portman that their intention is not to increase the commercial side of the farm. Mr and Mrs Portman would be happy with a restriction being added to the consent to mitigate this. It was resolved to retain the council’s objection by a vote of 6 to 1. Chairman to prepare further representations on the commercial use agreed.
Burydene Cottages. Chairman had had useful discussion with older residents who all confirmed no access had ever been in use onto the main road. Statements had been forwarded to TVBC enforcement officer. No acknowledgement has yet been received. 

Finance
The following invoices were approved and cheques were raised:

VDPFA – maintenance £157.15
TVBC Grass Cutting - £1181.36
S Haigh - work on meadow and Burydene  £510

M Perry – drinks for VoY celebration £114.09 

D Tonks  - Clerk salary by Direct Debit £585.27
Date of next meeting: 10th December 2012
	JG KN


Meeting finished 9.55 pm
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